NEWSLETTER
TOWN OF LEVERETT                       www.leverett.ma.us
APRIL 2019
ANNUAL TOWN MEETING SATURDAY, 27 April, 2019, 9:00 AM, LEVERETT SCHOOL

Incumbents** up for election:

Assessors: Sam Black, Y (2-year); Tom Maczka, N (3-year);
Board of Health: Michael Fair, Y (3-year); vacancy (3-year);
Constable: Tom Masterton, Y (3-year); 

Finance Committee: Phil Carter, Y (3-year); Steve Nagy, Y (3-year); vacancy (1-year);
Library Trustees: Elaine Barker, Y (3-year); Georgie Schmid, Y (3-year);
Planning Board: Van Stoddard, U (5-year); Tom Ewing, Y (5-year);
School Committee: Audra Goscenski, N (3-year); Tara Acker, N (3-year), vacancy (1-year);
Select Board: Peter d’Errico, Y (3-year);
Town Clerk: Lisa Stratford, Y (3-year).

** New candidates running:
School Committee: Gene Stamell

Library Trustees: Carter Wall

Planning Board: Daniel Emery

____________________________

Notes From Around Town

· The Council on Aging is looking for a part-time Elder Outreach Worker. Job description and application available at Town Hall.
· Transfer Station summer hours: Wednesday 4pm to 7pm. Saturday and Sunday 9:30 am to 1pm.
· “Clean Sweep” Bulky Waste Recycling Day is Saturday, May 18, from 9 a.m. to noon, at 26 Ashfield Rd (Route 112), Northfield Highway Garage at 49 Caldwell Rd., and Whately Transfer Station at 73 Christian Lane.
· Village Neighbors will be hosting an orientation meeting for new volunteers on Tuesday, April 23 at 6:30 pm at the Wendell Senior Center.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES

1 June 2019



1 October 2019 
Send news items and rhubarb recipes to Lisa Stratford, Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054; leave them in the Newsletter box at Town Hall or email to townclerk@leverett.ma.us.  
The Leverett Alliance is excited to announce its second Leverett Pop-Up Pub, May 4th, 6-10PM at the Leverett Craft & Arts Center. Come one, come all. Great music, great local libations, great people (especially if you and your friends come), and a food truck! Please come and visit with your neighbors.
Candidate’s Statement
To whom it may concern/residents of Leverett!

This is to serve as notice of my desire to become a member of the Planning Board for the town of Leverett, MA.

As a resident of Franklin County since 1997 and Realtor for Jonesgroup Realty for the last 5 years, I've witnessed changes in some towns that have had positive impacts but also some decisions in other towns that have had negative impacts. 

My family moved to Leverett in the last year from Northfield because Leverett is the perfect balance between rural living and proximity to the more “urban” lifestyle of Amherst and Northampton.  As a realtor, I have a thorough knowledge of most towns in Hampshire, Franklin, and Hampden counties, what they bring to the table for potential buyers and sellers and general feel of each individual community. I’m hoping to help Leverett as the town moves forward.

Daniel Emery

Select Board
Town Meeting is Saturday April 27 – if you care about how your town spends your tax dollars and how it operates, please be there! The Leverett Co-op is going to provide lunch this year; it is a great time to catch up with friends and neighbors and participate in the gnarly matters of town government. Hope to see you there…

The budget has occupied most of our attention in the past months. Due to the likelihood of reaching the $25/$1000 tax rate cap in the foreseeable future we asked departments to limit the increases to 1.5%. The departments have done their best to comply but in the case of the school, un- and underfunded mandates have made that 1.5% increase unattainable. The general budget situation is not likely to get better. The 2 approaches are to slash spending or find a way to increase revenue. There are warrant articles to allow the town to charge taxes and impact fees on short term rentals (i.e. Airbnb) and a .75% meals tax (the Leverett Coop has started to offer meals). Once set up, these taxes are collected by the state and reimbursed to the town so the administrative impact on the town is minimal; the impact on revenue is also likely to be minimal but every penny counts. New business in town would also create new revenue streams but it can be a hard sell without a public water/sewer system. However, a Revenue Committee is being formed and the town is open to hearing proposals and ideas.

We continue to work on the well situation for the houses affected by the landfill plume. Some of these houses have been affected by water supply problems exacerbating the problem.  A hydrogeologist was brought in to give us an assessment; there is a possibility that deeper wells could be drilled on these properties, drawing on water way below the plume. This would be the most economical solution, but with no guarantees that it will work. Negotiations to tie into the Amherst water system are ongoing. We received a grant to pay for an engineering study and that work is almost done. The plan at this point is to have warrant articles at town meeting to cover the three possibilities – tie into the Amherst water system, drill new wells (with hopefully successful results) or take the affected properties by eminent domain. We hope that the town will support the plan to ultimately fix this problem which has cost the town over $500,000 since the landfill was capped and we got into the water testing program.

It was a particularly bad mud season this year with more than one road in town becoming impassable. The highway dept. did its best to ameliorate the situation, working for several days putting stone in the worst areas. We are not the only town with closed roads this mud season; the rain last summer and fall saturated the ground and never had a chance to drain before the freeze came. That, combined with the episodes of thawing and freezing contributed to this trying situation. Fortunately better times are finally here. 

I was saddened to hear of the death of Don Gibavic who for years served the town on various boards and committees. He was a great asset to the community and will be missed.

Julie Shively, for the Select Board
Tax Relief Committee Update

The Tax Relief Committee wants to thank Leverett homeowners for their generosity in making donations to the fund designated for financial assistance for seniors in town with paying their property taxes. The committee will be meeting in mid-April to review applications for assistance that have been submitted and to make decisions about distributions of these funds. 

Looking ahead to next year’s tax bill (not that any of us would want to), please consider adding a donation for this purpose when you pay your property tax bill this spring, so we can continue to have funds available to help local senior and disabled residents with future tax payments. Applications for assistance can be obtained from the Assessor’s office and the Tax Collector’s Office. 

Notes from the Leverett Municipal Light Plant (LMLP)
Please visit the LMLP website for information about LeverettNet and also look in the F.A.Q. section for information about questions people have expressed.  https://lmlp.leverettnet.net

 HYPERLINK ""
 
Do Not Move the ONT
Each ONT has a label affixed to it (or should have) stating:

Property of the Town of Leverett Municipal Light Plant

Do Not Remove, Tamper with or Damage

This statement is for the protection of our customers.   The ONT and the fiber cable should not be removed, rerouted, or otherwise disturbed.  The glass fiber inside the ONT housing is fragile and it can be easily damaged.  If the fiber is broken the home owner can expect the cost to repair to be on the order of $1,000 and it is the owner's responsibility to pay for the repair.  Anyone arranging for work to be done on their house would do well to make clear to their contractor the cost and responsibility in the event of damage to the fiber.  Repairing optical fiber is far more complex than repairing a broken telephone connection, and requires special equipment and specially trained technicians.  There are only 3 companies in this part of the state who perform the repair or installation of single-mode optical fiber.  Their rates are similar.  We have contracted with Collins Electric at the rate they have on the state bid list.  Their charge will include the time to travel from their facility in Chicopee and return.  Repairing broken fiber is complex and expensive.  Protect your fiber connection.  (Please take a look at your ONT to make sure it has the tag referred to above, and that it has not been painted over.  Replacement tags are available from Margie McGinnis in the Town Hall or any of the MLP Board members.

Time to Replace your Battery 
The MLP is seeing that back-up batteries installed when the fiber system was originally built are beginning to fail.  These batteries are generally inside your basement or house and are connected to the ONT outside the house.  The ONT needs this battery to function.  Please do not wait until the battery fails to replace it, as then it will be more expensive to do so and your service may go out when you most need it.  Use a Sealed, Maintenance Free Lead-Acid Battery rated for 12Vdc 7 amp-hour output.   We have found the correct batteries in the “Emergency Lighting” sections of the area home improvement stores or they can be purchased online. Using an incorrect battery may cause damage or risk of energy hazard.  If you intend to replace the battery yourself take a careful look at the battery in the unit so you know the approximate size and shape of the correct battery.  Replacement of the battery is the home-owner’s responsibility.  We suggest putting a label on the ONT’s UPS listing the date when you replace the battery just for your future reference.  
There is more information about battery replacement on the LeverettNet website, including step by step instructions on how to replace it yourself (https://lmlp.leverettnet.net/frequently-asked-questions/) and there are the contact numbers for opening a request for one of the electricians to do so (for a fee).

On-going efforts to Improve Communications About and During Outages
As we all know, in many parts of Leverett there is little or no cell phone service, which seriously complicates communications during a network outage.  While there is little that is within the control of the Town to solve the lack of cell service, we have been working with Otelco to try to add text messaging as a means of communication.  Otelco has just instituted a service to help with notifications of the status of outages which people will be able to opt into.  For those who want it, this is intended to provide a way for people to receive messages about the status of the network during an outage in addition to the means that have been used.  With a text you are not dependent on having a cell connection at the time the message is sent. You can receive the message later when you can get to a location with cell service.  We are continuing to work with Otelco to try to improve communications during outages.
Extra Coils of Fiber Lines
We recently found a coiled fiber line hanging from a pole in town and have heard that more such dangling lines exist, if you know of one or see one in your travels, please report it to us at 548-9699 or lmlp@leverett.ma.us.  Thank you.

We meet one Friday morning a month in an open meeting if you would like to talk to us, please call 548-9699.

LMLP:  Tom Powers (Chair), George Drake and Rob Brooks

PLANNING BOARD

The Board is currently taking a re-look at commercial zoning in town.  There is very little at present.  As we feel the financial pinch from relying almost exclusively on real estate taxes, we think it is important to see if some modest increase in the town’s commercial zoning could help.  We have received a grant from the Franklin Regional Council of Governments to fund a study with the goal of identifying additional areas for commercial activity.  Any proposed re-zoning must take into account the need to maintain the essential character of Leverett as well as property rights of abutters and requires the approval of Town Meeting.

The Board has been working with the Leverett Historical Commission to refine zoning relating to the demolition of historic structures.  The Commission has advocated for making this more visible to the Building Inspector’s office.  To this end the board is submitting an article for consideration at Town Meeting this year to incorporate a demolition delay bylaw into the zoning regulations.

The Planning Board meets on the second Wednesday of each month except for July and August at 7:30 in Town Hall.  All are welcome to attend and offer suggestions.  We strive to reflect the will of the town and your input is important.
Energy Committee

Thanks to all of you who joined the aggregation that is now bringing green energy to nearly all of our town residents.  We are pleased that 40 of you chose to sign up for the wind energy generated in our own state (Option Two, slightly more expensive, though still less than the Eversource product) which is the most effective and efficient way to support the expansion of green energy.  Our accomplishment is important but also tiny in the face of the coming urgency of climate disruption. We hope that the change we have just committed ourselves to will lead all of us to additional direct actions to take personal responsibility for keeping this singular Planet Earth habitable for all creatures in the next generations.  Expect new projects and opportunities for commitment in the coming months. And, if you can arrange it, see the most recent Planet Earth documentary by David Attenborough.

Portia Weiskel for the Leverett Energy Committee
FROM THE FRIENDS OF LEVERETT POND

On April 28 Town Meeting will vote whether to authorize the town to approve a request from the Friends of Leverett Pond for $160,000 from the Community Preservation Act funds to replace the dam.  This is a pool of funds raised by our real estate taxes and matched by the state which is dedicated to specific areas of support aimed at enhancing the quality of life for residents – historical preservation, open space and recreation, and low income housing.  It is restricted to these type of projects and does not impact our tax rate.  It is the final piece of our fundraising effort to replace the old, leaky dam essential to maintaining the pond in its current state.   We will present our case at Town Meeting and hope you can attend and support our efforts to save the pond, a center of natural beauty and year round recreation for all.

We are also working to improve and increase public access.  We have installed picnic tables at the access at the south end and also on the island at the north end.  We will install a boat rack at the south end stocked with donated canoes and kayaks. Leverett residents can reserve the boats to see parts of the pond you can’t easily get to.  We are also in discussion with private landowners to create more access to the north end with a dedicated parking lot.   The Friends of Leverett Pond are the stewards of one of our town’s pristine treasures and are working hard to keep it available for all.

Open Space and Recreation Plan Committee
The OSRP needs YOUR input! Fill out this 5-minute survey at the following link:  https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/LeverettOSRP
How often do you take a hike in Leverett? Should Town land be actively used to create revenue-- or completely left alone to protect wildlife? How about that accessible trail? It's time for your voice to be heard! The Open Space and Recreation Plan needs input from Leverett residents to determine what direction the Town should take regarding our natural spaces and recreational opportunities. Should we protect more land? How should we use our land? Let us know what you think! Fill out surveys online at the link above, or look for hard copies at the Town Hall, Library, and Co-op. 
With help from the Franklin Regional Council of Governments, the OSRP Update Committee is speeding toward the end of the Update process. After receiving input from all of YOU, we look forward to compiling that data and identifying goals and objectives to guide Town decision-making for the next seven years or more. The public hearing for the final draft of the OSRP will take place on Tuesday, May 28 at 6:00pm at the Town Hall. 
We need photos! We're looking for photos that depict Leverett landmarks, special places, and the essence of life in Leverett. If you have any photos you'd like to share, please send them to concom@leverett.ma.us. 
The OSRP is an important tool for imagining and planning for the future of Leverett's landscapes. It describes the current character of the Town and sets a framework for determining land use priorities. The OSRP needs input from a wide variety of Leverett citizens to be both accurate and relevant to our populace. If you have any questions, comments, or would like to get involved, email concom@leverett.ma.us or leave a message at 413-548-1022 ext. 3. Check out our progress online at http://leverett.ma.us/g/89/OSRP-Update-Committee
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LEVERETT RESIDENT





LEVERETT, MA 01054

APPLICATION FOR A 2019 DOG LICENSE






Male ($10.00)


Neutered Male ($5.00)


Female ($10.00)


Spayed female* ($5.00)


Name of owner













Phone






Address
























Renewal ________ or New _______ license

Name of dog














 Age







Breed















Color






Send check payable to Town of Leverett, proof of rabies immunization, proof of rabies immunization, proof of rabies immunization, *proof of spaying, and a business-size self-addressed stamped envelope to Town Clerk, Box 300, Leverett 01054.  Documents will be returned with license.

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Annual Town Meeting

Saturday, April 27, 2019 at 9:00 am

Leverett Elementary School Gym

Town Meeting Menu:

The Friends of the Library will be selling coffee and donuts at town meeting. Look for our new, latest art mug featuring Chris Nelson’s work.
Leverett Village Co-op will be providing lunch, presenting a number of its new menu choices—from fresh colorful salads and homemade soups, to new twists on sandwich classics. Inspiring desserts will also be for sale. Come to vote, stay to eat. 
(Please bring the copy of the warrant and budget, enclosed, to Town Meeting. Thank you!)
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